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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, March 16, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

None

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Monica Brown, resident, teacher in the Fairfield-Suisun Unified School District and representative from the California Teachers’ Association, invited Board members and Dr. Perfumo to attend an Education Coalition meeting at 4:00 p.m., on Wednesday, March 23, at the CTA Building in Cordelia.  The purpose of the meeting is to discuss what the group can do to stop the attack on public education by the Governor’s proposal on Property 98 and STRS.  

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Makenzie Spillner reported that ASSC:  

--filled its position of ASSC secretary.

--the Executive Board will leave on March 17, 2005 for Washington, D.C. where they will present their VTEA resolution to federal legislators.

--is gearing up for “Solano Daze.” 

--will host the “Unsung Heroes” award. 

--is in the election process for ASSC officers; candidates are all unopposed.

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that: 

--the Senate Subcommittee has presented its draft of an academic integrity policy which is currently in the campus-wide review process.  Academic Senate President Kropp commended the work of Subcommittee members Michael Wyly, Ann Bevilacqua, Mary Gotch and Emily Blair.  The Subcommittee will present the draft during the April 20 Flex Cal activities to solicit comments from the campus community and seek input to encourage a climate of academic integrity at the College.

--divisions are currently reviewing the philosophy of the General Education statement.  The Academic Senate will discuss the matter at its meeting on March 21.  The Curriculum Committee is scheduled for a discussion on the same topic the following week.

--four Solano representatives (Sarah Nordin, Rob Simas, Bob Johnson and Gail Kropp) attended the Bay Area Community College Consortium on Student Learning Outcomes (SLOs) recently.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council 

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services, gave a report highlighting topics from the 

March 9, 2005 meeting.   Some of the highlighted items included: 

--Chief Executive Officers’ meeting, eligibility for Title III funding, possible reduction in VTEA funds, state-wide budget issues including student fees and skyrocketing health/welfare costs.

--refinancing of the Bond issue and status of the construction projects.

--student trustee privileges/regulations and proposed changes to Policy 1010.8.

--mission statement and inclusion of Student Learning Outcomes in the statement.

--Board agenda review.

--college area reports.

--mandatory sexual harassment training for all employees by December 2005.

--Audit Committee meeting.

--Measure G report.

--efforts to update the College website.

SGC members will come back to the next meeting with input from their constituent groups on revision of the mission statement.

(d)
Superintendent-President

Dr. Perfumo reported on:

--a dinner meeting with UC Davis Chancellor Larry Vanderhoef.  A follow-up meeting has been set to look at partnerships with our Biotechnology program.

--the recent state Chief Executive Officers’ meeting included a presentation on escalating costs for health/welfare and lowering costs if a wellness plan is in effect.  

--recent speaking engagement at a meeting of the Women’s Council of Realtors.  

--the first new Board member orientation on budget and finance was held March 9.

--the student forum she held on March 10.  

--Advocates for the Arts Celebrity Chefs’ fundraiser she attended recently.

--guest lecturer in a criminal justice class at the Vacaville Center.

--Northbay Hospital meeting where a check was presented for $12,000 for this year to help finance a faculty position for the following program year as well as an additional commitment to allocate dollars for a full-time faculty position next year. 

--participation in the annual class picture of the Cosmetology class.

--her interview on the Solano College TV show done by SCC students.  

--the upcoming Solano Economic Development Corporation (EDC) Board of Directors meeting on March 17, 2005.  The possibility of an education committee is being discussed to look at a marketing strategy for Solano County.

--upcoming Workforce Investment Board (WIB) meeting.

--upcoming Bay 10 Trustees dinner at Diablo Valley College.

--a follow-up meeting to be held next week with representatives from the City of Fairfield on adjoining property issues and interests as the property is developed.

--the next Board orientation (topic - Academic Affairs) is scheduled for March 23.

--final faculty interviews are being scheduled for 16 new faculty positions.

--Unsung Heroes event, part of Women’s History Month, will be held March 24.  

--upcoming Legislative and Finance Commission meeting on March 25 in Sacramento.
--campus closure for Spring Break, March 28 through April 1.

· Bond Update

Alan Rosen, Program Manager, presented the Bond Update project by project.  Three scenarios presented by the architect were reviewed by the committee for possible re-use of Building 100.  The pre-design and programming process will formally commence on March 23.  Building 400 continues in the design development phase.  The Vallejo Center continues in construction documents and is on schedule.  The remodeling at Nut Tree is essentially complete and is expected to complete during the first week in April.  Building 700, Building 800 and the annex commence pre-design activities with the committee on March 9.  Preliminary design concepts will be reviewed with the Committee on March 23.  Mr. Rosen reported that we are currently in negotiations with TLCD Architects for the Building 1400 project.  Project 1800 B (Swing Space) continues in construction and it is expected that the project will finish on schedule.  It is anticipated that advertisement for bids on the renovation of Buildings 300, 500 and 1500 will be issued over the next week.  Bids are scheduled to come in the third week in April with the start of construction 30 days after receipt of bids.  Mr. Rosen reported that the hydronics project (facilities infrastructure project for the replacement of hot and chilled water for all of the buildings) is ready to be submitted to the Division of State Architects (DSA).  It is hoped this project can begin in July.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meetings of February 12 and March 2, 2005

(b)
Donation

Human Resources

(c)
Employment 2004-05, Gratuitous Service

Administrative and Business Services

(d)
Warrant Listings

Academic Affairs
(e)
2004-05 Local Agreement Amendment for Career Program with the Foundation for California Community Colleges (FCCC)

Dr. Perfumo requested that item 10. (c ) be heard before item 10. (b).  There were no objections from the Board.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D. for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed from the Consent Agenda.
9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative & Business Services
(a)
Bid 05-001:  2005 Summer Schedule of Classes, 2005 Fall Schedule of Classes, 2005 Fall Community Services Bulletin, 2006 Spring Schedule of Classes and 2006 Spring Community Services Bulletin

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for acceptance of Bid 05-001 to Southwest Offset Printing, Gardena, CA, in the amount of $98,179. The motion passed unanimously.

(b) Authorization to Bid for Renovation of Buildings 300, 500 and 1500 – Bid No. 05-002

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval to advertise and receive bid proposals. The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs

(c)
Service Agreement Between Solano College Small Business Development Center and the City of Vacaville

The agreement is for $7,500 and is effective March 17, 2005 through December 31, 2005.  Funds from the contract are used to meet the local cash match requirements for Small Business Administration funding of the Small Business Development Center.  More specific information on services provided by the Small Business Development Center will be presented during the Academic Affairs Board Orientation on March 23, 2005.  

Moved by Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D. and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Services Agreement between Solano College Small Business Development Center and the City of Vacaville. The motion passed unanimously.

10.  INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
District Independent Audit Report for 2003/04 

Vice President Wilkerson, chair of the Board’s Audit Committee, reported that the Committee met with the auditors prior to the Board meeting to review the audit.  A full and complete report on the District’s audit will be presented to the full Board at the April 20 Board meeting.  

(b)
Theater Program
Dr. Hogue provided a presentation on the revenues and expenditures of the Solano College Theatre Association (SCTA) program.  

Dr. Hogue reported the following Full-time Equivalent Students (FTES) generation in the Theater program for the calendar year 2004 is 290.518 FTES.  The Theater Group Weekly Student Contact Hours (WSCH) per FTEF is 654.  In comparison, the average WSCH per FTEF for the entire College is 478.  The average per class is 42 students and an average of 31 students per class for the College as a whole.

Dr. Hogue reviewed a Theatre/SCTA cost/FTES analysis.  In short, total revenue is $1,748,421 and total expenses are $1,543,637 for the calendar year 2004.  Net to the District is $204,784. Annual net revenue of the Theatre Program indicates cost per FTES at $5,323 or roughly $800 more than the cost per FTES for SCC as a whole at $4,525.  

George Maguire spoke about the current state of the Theatre program, the educational growth of the Theatre program in the last 17 years and the influence the program has had on the community.  He spoke about student successes, recognition, including national recognition the Theatre program now enjoys, the various steps of program growth (Actor Training Program established in 1988).  
The next step in the growth of the Theatre program was the creation of the Harbor Theatre program.  Professor Maguire credited the following people for their vision and efforts to make the Harbor Theatre a reality:  David Leonard, Mayor, and Mrs. Jim Spering, Suisun City Council, former Superintendent-President Stan R. Arterberry, Armond Phillips, Rick Ida and the Governing Board.  

The most recent growth in the program has been the establishment of the Children’s Theatre program which currently has over 350 children registered from three cities in Solano County.    

George introduced Jennifer Hall, former Solano Community College student and now a Broadway and TV star who currently co-stars in the HBO series, Unscripted.  Ms. Hall gave some background on her interest in Theatre and spoke about the role Solano College’s Theatre program played in her success today.  She informed the Board that the program cultivates a passion for theater in the students who attend SCC.  Ms. Hall commended the Board for continuing and allowing the program to grow. 

Nancy Hopkins addressed the Board as a member of the Advocates for the Arts Program (AFTA) and past Board President of AFTA.  AFTA supports visual and performing arts throughout Solano County via donations, scholarships and fundraisers.  Ms. Hopkins informed the Board that AFTA’s largest single donation is made to Solano Community College Theatre $7,000.00.  This past year, AFTA donated a total of $12,000 to SCTA and the Harbor Theatre, or one-third of AFTA’s total, annual donations.  On behalf of AFTA, Ms. Hopkins expressed appreciation to the Board for the College’s outstanding Theatre program.

Trustee Claffey referred to the Program Review and inquired about $970,000 of District funds that are funneled through SCTA for a total direct cost of $1,299,000, indirect costs of $500,000, a total cost of $1,819,000 and total cost per FTES of $7,709.  He indicated that this makes the Theatre program our most expensive program exceeding the Nursing program.  Trustee Claffey stated that people should be aware of program costs. He further stated that SCTA receives funding from only one source, Solano Community College, and expends all of the money on the drama program.   
Dr. Hogue deferred to Jackie Hill, Interim Managing Director, for a response.  Ms. Hill explained that the amount to SCTA was included in Dr. Hogue’s presentation listed under the 5,000 accounts, Operating Expense of $1,131,568.

Board President Honeychurch expressed appreciation to all who presented the item on the Theatre program.  He expressed his opinion that the Theatre program brings tremendous respect to the College.  He stated that he admired the work of George Maguire and David Leonard to make the program successful.  Board President Honeychurch also gave special thanks to Jennifer Hall for flying here from Los Angeles for the presentation.  He expressed his hope and belief that the majority of the Board also hope that the Theatre program continues and that Mr. Maguire continues along with the program.  

(c)
Sabbatical Leave Reports for 2003-04

Note:  Item 10. (c) was presented before item 10. (b) as requested by Dr. Perfumo. 

Dolores Curiel and John Nogue′ presented sabbatical leave reports on the following topics respectively: Spanish immersion (Spring 2004) and aquatic biology of Suisun Marsh (academic year 2003-2004).  Professors Curiel and Nogue expressed appreciation to the Board for granting their sabbatical leave requests and spoke of the invaluable knowledge and experiences encountered during their sabbatical leaves.  

Professor Curiel’s sabbatical was in response to the implementation of the Extended Opportunity Programs and Services (EOPS) outreach and recruitment mandate of Title 5 and to comply with the Program Review recommendation that EOPS would increase its Latino enrollment.  Copies of a brochure developed by Professor Curiel were distributed to Board members.  After reflecting on her sabbatical experiences, Professor Curiel made the following recommendations:  (1) create and fill a campus-wide outreach position; (2) assess the campus’ willingness to recruit and retain Latino students; (3) make a sincere effort to provide Spanish-speaking staff in key, visible positions; (4) at a minimum, hire more Spanish-speaking student workers; (5) don’t hide the SCC admissions application written in Spanish; (6) provide a Spanish option on the campus general phone number; (7) empathize with the difficulty in acquiring a second language; and (8) increase retention rates among Solano College students. Student Trustee LaFarga suggested offering the new EOPS brochure completely in Spanish.  Sal Alcala informed the Board that Valeda Franklin in Computer Services has the full spectrum of programs and services offered through Special Services and is working to provide the information in a variety of other languages as well.  Dr. Hogue also informed the Board that one of the priorities for Academic Affairs and Student Services is an Outreach Coordinator.   

Professor Nogue’s sabbatical was done on the Suisun Marsh, 55,000 acres of land and water, one of the largest contiguous estuary marshes on the West Coast of North America.  Professor Nogue worked with Robert Schroeter, UC Davis graduate student, and Dr. Peter B. Moyle, UC Davis professor, studying aquatic biology.  The project was designed to sample invertebrate organisms from the bottom and mid-water of sloughs in the Suisun Marsh as well as collecting data on water quality and measuring other major parameters, i.e., the concentration of chlorophyll and phytoplankton concentration.  Professor Nogue shared with the Board a PowerPoint presentation which included photos of students working on the project in the Marsh. 

The Governing Board expressed appreciation to Professor Curiel and Professor Nogue′ for their work and reports.
(d)
Aeronautics Equipment

Robert Johnson, Dean, Trade and Technical Division, presented this item informing the Board about the need to surplus and dispose of obsolete equipment and to host an auction.  Among the list of equipment to be disposed of are two aircraft to be auctioned, a UH-1 H Helicopter and a twin engine Cessna. All of these units are no longer useful as instructional tools, but the funds received from the auction could be used to purchase needed tooling and an updated aircraft that will meet FAA requirements.  

This item will return for action at the April 20, 2005 Board meeting.  
(e)
Biannual Instructional Program Review (2003-04)

Dr. Hogue presented this item with the caveat that a step is missing in the process.  He stated that colleges all over the nation review their programs and then make recommendations.  Dr. Hogue indicated that he needed to discuss the recommendations with the Division Deans and departments to develop measurable goals and outcomes so that a plan can be established to expand, improve or whatever is needed for the programs. 
Dr. Hogue explained that the document was prepared last year and this year, discussions will be held with departments to develop measurable goals, outcomes and timelines.   
Trustee Claffey asked the purpose for which grades were being collected by ethnicity.  Dr. Hogue will look into the matter and report back to the Governing Board at the next meeting.  




(f)
Resolution Authorizing the Issuance of a 2005 Tax and Revenue Anticipation Note and Participation in the Community College League of California Cash Flow Financing Program, Resolution No. 04/05-27

Dr. Willard Wright presented for the Board’s information, Resolution 04/05-27 concerning the issuance by the District of tax and revenue anticipation notes (TRANs) in an amount not to exceed $5 million.  This item is an annual item to enter into an agreement with the Community College League of California  and approximately 30 other community colleges.  

This item will return for approval at the April 20, 2005 Board meeting.

(g)
Revenue and Expenditure Report for the Period Ending February 28, 2005

Dr. Wright presented the revenue and expenditure report for the period ending February 28, 2005 stating that the report reflects stable trends with revenue and expense.  Dr. Wright anticipated that the District would come in slightly under budget with expenses and maintain revenue.

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.  
12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Dr. Ubalde commented on attending his first advisory committee meeting at SCC in Cosmetology.  Dr. Ubalde complimented the quality of the Cosmetology faculty and their teaching abilities.  He also expressed appreciation to Dean Johnson who attended the meeting and clarified department direction.

Dr. Ubalde reported that he attended a recent tour of the Building and Trades Council. 

Trustee Keith reported that she spent her time last Friday evaluating for our day care center as part of her advisory committee responsibilities in the Early Childhood Education area.  She highly complimented the Child Care Center staff for the wonderful program.  

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 8:59 p.m. 

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a) Conference with Real Property Negotiator


Property: 60 acres adjacent to the Vacaville Center, 1990 Akerly Drive, Vacaville, CA 95688


Negotiating Parties: Dr. Willard Wright; Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo


Under Negotiation: Price and terms

(b) Conference with Labor Negotiator



Agency Negotiator: Dr. Ernesto Fuentes



Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 9:15 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:25 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 9:26 p.m.

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board discussed real property and negotiations in Closed Session.  No action was taken.  

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:28 p.m.
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    APPROVED






DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D., PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
